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Chair Manning, Vice Chair Reynolds, and Ranking Member Hicks-Hudson, and members of the Senate Judiciary 

Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide sponsor testimony on House Bill 234 with my joint 

sponsor Representative Rogers.  

 

One of the functions of the criminal justice system is to encourage offenders to accept responsibility for their 

actions and pay their debt to society. Therefore, the court does not allow defendants to enter a guilty plea to 

the court while maintaining their innocence. In some limited instances, the prosecution and the court may 

allow a defendant to maintain their innocence and submit a guilty plea, known as an Alford plea, usually as 

part of a plea agreement. The Ohio Supreme court and the United States Supreme Court recognize Alford 

pleas as constitutional. However, Ohio law currently takes an inconsistent approach when it comes to Alford 

pleas currently.  

 

Under Section 2929.12 of the Ohio Revised Code, the sentencing court SHALL consider the defendant’s 

remorse or lack thereof, when determining an appropriate sentence. While it is sensible to consider remorse 

as a factor in sentencing, the language in this statute penalizes those who submit an Alford plea, as the judge 

has no choice but to consider the defendants protestation of their innocence as a lack of remorse and 

sentence them accordingly. In some cases, more harshly than if they had pled guilty. 
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Under this legislation, the court would be prohibited from imposing harsher sentences on those who submit 

an Alford plea, based the idea that they do not show remorse. However, this bill does not interfere with the 

right of the judge or the prosecution to accept or reject an Alford plea. Typically, the defendant must 

demonstrate to the court that there is a good faith basis for the plea.  

 

The Supreme Court of Ohio has upheld the use of Alford pleas in a plethora of cases, affirming its utility and 

constitutionality in criminal law. By amending the sentencing guidelines in 2929.12 and 2929.22, we can align 

sentencing guidelines with judicial and common law precedent in the state of Ohio. 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 


